MINUTES OF THE 41st ORDINARY MEETING OF THE HUMAN RIGHTS COMMISSION
Thursday, 30th September 2004
Board Room, Commission Premises, Jervis House, Dublin 1
PRESENT
Commissioners

Maurice Manning (President)

Nuala Kelly

Michael Farrell

Clodach McGrory 
Tom O’Higgins

Fionnuala Ní Aoláin

Maureen Harding Clark

William Binchy 

Mervyn Taylor

Suzanne Egan

Martin Collins

Katherine Zappone

Robert Daly
Staff
Alpha Connelly (Chief Executive)
Gavin McSpadden (General Administrator)

Roisin Hennessy (Assistant Legislation and Policy Review Officer) Items 5 & 6 only 

APOLOGIES
Commissioners

Gerard Quinn

Olive Braiden
It was agreed that the Commission’s best wishes should be conveyed to Commissioner Gerard Quinn for the full recovery of his daughter.

The President proposed, and it was agreed, to add two new items to the agenda, one on the Commission’s proposed observations on the CPT Report and the other on the draft prison rules, to be taken after item 4.

1.0        Minutes of the 40th Ordinary Meeting of the Human Rights Commission

1.1
The minutes were approved without amendment.
2.0
Matters Arising from the Minutes
2.1
No matter arose. 
3.0
Report of the Chief Executive
3.1
The Chief Executive presented her written report.

3.2
In relation to the Scheme of the Criminal Justice (International Co-operation Bill), one of the EU Mutual Assistance Conventions, which had been referred to the Commission by the Minister for Justice, Equality and Law Reform for the Commission’s views thereon, the Chief Executive requested that Commissioners consider in future the Commission’s role in relation to such Conventions the text of which has already been negotiated and agreed at EU level.  She also noted that the Scheme is quite extensive and that a significant amount of work may be involved in considering it.
3.3
In relation to other legislative developments, she informed Commissioners that the Commission had received, on a confidential basis, a copy of the draft Prison Rules. She indicated that there was some urgency attending this matter as the Minister wished to issue the Rules shortly and noted that the matter would be dealt with under a separate heading later.
3.4
In relation to the Commission’s observations on the Report of the CPT in relation to its visit to Ireland in 2002, the Chief Executive requested that the Commission consider whether any action should be taken other than submitting its observations to the Government.
3.5
In relation to the informal meeting which the Senior Caseworker and she had had with the Chairman and another member of the Bar Council regarding the establishment of a panel of barristers, she requested Commissioners to forward names of counsel for inclusion on the panel.
3.6
Plenary approved of the Commission’s involvement in the proposed joint project of the Joint Equality and Human Rights Forum on stakeholder participation. The Chief Executive informed Commissioners that a meeting of the Chief Executives of the participating organisations in the Forum had been hosted by the Commission on the previous Tuesday.  Plenary also approved the hosting by the Commission of the annual meeting of the Chairs and Chief Executives of the Forum in 2006. 
3.7
The Chief Executive noted that Hazel Murphy had given notice of her intention to leave the Commission and indicated that she was sure Commissioners would wish to join her in wishing Hazel the very best for the future. She noted that the position would be advertised and that it was intended that the General Administrator and she serve on the interview board. She invited a member of the Commission to complete the three person board, and Fionnuala Ní Aoláin indicated that she would, if available.  The Commission expressed its thanks to Ms. Murphy for her contribution to the work of the Commission. 

3.8
The Chief Executive drew Commissioners’ attention to a note previously circulated in relation to a meeting she had had at their request with officials from the Department of Justice, Equality and Law Reform on the Commission’s Report under Section 24 of the Human Rights Commission Act, 2000, and noted that this matter would be dealt with as a separate item later on the agenda.
3.9
In relation to the presentation by the IPA on corporate governance, the Chief Executive indicated that the proposed dates were the morning or afternoon of either 11, 20 or 27 October. She requested that Commissioners inform the General Administrator after the meeting as to their preference.

3.10
It was agreed to continue with the two remaining seminars to be given by Commissioners prior to plenary and to look at the timing of such seminars again in the New Year.

3.11
The Chief Executive informed Commissioners as to a forthcoming conference being hosted by the National Women’s Council. The President agreed to consult Commissioners as to attendance.   She also informed Commissioners about a workshop being organised by the Northern Ireland Human Rights Commission on “Protecting Vulnerable Groups: how can a Bill of Rights work in practice?”.
4.0       Matters for Mention by the President
4.1
The President indicated that he had agreed to a request to meet with the British Parliamentary Joint Committee on Human Rights on the 14th of October and requested that available Commissioners would contact him. 
4.2
In relation to the proposed “Away Day”, it was agreed that it would be held on a Friday with a preceeding overnight stay.  It was  also agreed to establish a small working group to examine the structure for such a day and recommend a programme to plenary, and that the group would comprise the President, Commissioners Clodach McGrory and Katherine Zappone, and the Chief Executive.
4.3
The President indicated that he would write to the Minister for Justice, Equality and Law Reform pointing out that the Disability Bill had not been referred to the Commission under Section 8 of the Human Rights Commission Act. He also indicated that he would raise the issue of amending the Cabinet Handbook again.

4.4
He indicated that he was to speak at a conference the following Saturday in the National University of Ireland, Cork, on the topic “A Charter of Rights for the Island of Ireland”. He said he would address the situation pertaining presently and the lack of engagement of the political parties.

4.5
The President informed Commissioners that he had been invited to join an advisory group for an awareness project under the auspices of the Forum for People with Disabilities. This was noted.

4.6
He also informed Commissioners that he had been asked to sit on the Council of the Special Olympics.

The Assistant Legislation and Policy Review Officer joined the meeting at this stage.

5.0
Proposed Observations on the CPT Report
5.1
An amended version of chapters 6 & 8 of the Commission’s proposed observations on the report on the visit of the European Committee on the Prevention of Torture was circulated. It was agreed that Commissioners would have until the following Wednesday to revert with any comment on the changes and that the President would then send the finalised observations to Government.

6.0
Draft Prison Rules
6.1
A provisional document on the proposed prison rules was circulated to Commissioners. It was noted that a draft of the rules was received on a confidential basis from the Department of Justice, Equality and Law Reform and that they were in an advanced stage of preparation. It was agreed that the Chief Executive would write to the Department requesting that they defer publication for a month. It was also agreed that Commissioners would communicate any comments on the provisional document and that a further paper would be prepared for approval in light of comments received.

7.0
Reports from Committees
(i) Committee on the Administration of Justice
7.1
In relation to correspondence received from a long term prisoner, the convenor of the Committee (the President) indicated that the issues raised therein had been considered by the Committee and that it would be making a proposal in relation to a research project to the Research Committee.
7.2
The President also indicated that the Committee is engaged on a re-examination of the sections of the Business Plan of relevance to it..

7.3
In relation to correspondence received from a firm of solicitors regarding conditions at a place of detention, the President indicated that he would write to the Minister for Justice, Equality and Law Reform and draw to his attention matters raised therein which appeared to be urgent in nature. He also noted that a request for an enquiry in relation to the matter was with the Caseworkers, and it was agreed that the matter should be given priority. .

(ii) Racism Committee
7.4
The convenor, Michael Farrell, noted that the Nationality and Citizenship Bill had now been published.
7.5
He further noted that the Commission’s submission on the National Action Plan Against Racism had received positive informal feedback from officials engaged in its drafting.  It was expected that the final version would be available in December. He also noted that the Committee had had a tentative discussion on the possibility of organising a seminar with the NCCRI and Equality Authority when the NAPAR is finally published.

7.6
It was noted that the Committee had considered the first chapter of the Commission’s draft shadow report under CERD. It was noted that the CERD  Committee was scheduled to consider Ireland’s report in March 2005.
7.7
It was noted that the next public consultation would take place in Cork on the 18th of November.

7.8
It was noted that the seminar with the NCCRI on CERD would take place on the 22nd of November.

7.9
Mention was made of a proposal from the Northern Iireland Human Rights Commission for a joint publication on the rights of migrants.
7.10
In relation to a request from Amnesty International for a further joint seminar, it was felt that the topic of racially aggravated offences/anti-racism legislation might be a good topic.

(iii) Disability Committee

7.11
It was noted that this Committee had met and agreed a programme of work.

8.0
Government’s Response to the Commission’s Report under Section 24 of   the Human Rights Commission Act, 2000.
8.1
A note prepared by the General Administrator of the meeting between officials of the Department of Justice, Equality and Law Reform and the Chief Executive and which had been circulated was discussed. It was agreed that the President and Tom O’Higgins would meet with the Ceann Comhairle and Clerk of the Dail to discuss the furtherance of the Commission’s proposals. It was noted that, as a fall back position, they would meet with the Secretary General to the Government/Taoiseach’s Department.  The President indicated that, if necessary, he would write formally to the Taoiseach and request a formal meeting with him.  He also indicated he would write to the new Chief Whip and the Minister for Justice in relation to legislative referrals from other Ministers.

8.2
It was agreed that all Committees would consider the list of proposed legislation for the coming parliamentary term and identify particular legislation they would wish referred. 
9.0
Reports from Meetings and Conferences
9.1
Commissioners were reminded of the forthcoming conference with the Law 


Society on the 14th of October.

10.0
Matters for Inclusion on the Agenda of the Next Meeting.

10.1
Michael Farrell requested that the Commission consider the International Covenant on Civil and Political Rights, on which Ireland’s report is due next year.

11.0
AOB
11.1
The President, as convenor of the Committee on the Administration of Justice, noted that Maureen Harding Clark had agreed to join the Committee. This was approved.

There being no further business the meeting ended at 1pm approximately.
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